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OBITUARIES

Johann Beukes: 6 October 1941–11 March 2022
Deon Jansen van Vuuren: SAIOH General Manager

Almost two years have passed since Johann’s death. 
In acknowledging the huge contribution that he 
made to the occupational hygiene profession in 
southern Africa, I was not sure if I should call this 
a tribute or an obituary. The words, ‘gratitude’ and 
‘admiration’ came to mind, as did ‘announcement 
of his death’ and ‘a short biography’. But let me not 
waste any more time on this – it is a mix of a tribute 
and an obituary.

Johann (JDR) Beukes was a giant of a man, not 
just in physical size, but also in his work and family 
– a true gentleman. In 2022, we notified you of his 
death by e-mail notification and in our newsletters. 
But I feel the need to acknowledge him and share 
something of this gentle giant or, rather, gentle-
man. His family summed it up accurately as a “life 
celebration”.

Johann Beukes was our much-loved and admired 
friend and colleague, who sadly passed away on 11 March 2022. His 
knowledge of the industry and his many roles within the Southern 
African Institute for Occupational Hygiene (SAIOH) and its Professional 
Certification Committee (PCC) are well known. His positive attitude and 
desire to be of service to others, even during his darkest hours, touched 

us all. On a personal level, we enjoyed his sense of 
humour, love of life and, above all, his deep love for 
his family and God. 

I am not going to bore you with details of 
Johann’s life, e.g. date and place of birth, where he 
grew up, schooling, etc. Let us rather celebrate the 
time we had with him.

Johann was not always the retired, elderly person 
we knew. He was extremely proud of being an occu-
pational hygienist, and championed the profession 
in the mining industry and wherever else he worked.

Johann started his career in the old South 
African Railways and Harbours, after which he 
moved to the coal mines, specialising in ven-
tilation. He was an active and proud member 
of  the mines’ proto rescue teams for almost  
20 years, which entailed working in dangerous 
environments, and being exposed to serious life-

threatening situations. Names like Grootvlei, Springfield, and Arnot 
came up in our conversations. At Arnot, he was the Mine Manager until 
he joined the Department of Mineral Resources and Energy (DMRE), and 
then Multimesh. Eventually, he started his own occupational hygiene 
consultancy: Health and Occupational Hygiene Laboratories (HOHL).
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Prof. Tony (JCA) Davies: 28 August 1931–3 March 2024
Worker advocate, mentor, and an inspiration to many

Professor Emeritus Tony Davies 

It is with sadness that we share the news of the 
passing of Professor Emeritus Tony Davies after 
a short illness. Born in Scotland, schooled at  
St John’s College in Johannesburg, and trained in 
medicine at Guy’s Hospital in London, he moved 
to Zimbabwe (then Rhodesia) in 1958. There, he 
worked at Mpilo Hospital in Bulawayo, and later 
was stationed at Shangani from where he ran the 
public hospital and satellite rural clinics. In 1962, 
he moved to Gweru where he was appointed as 
the Provincial Medical Officer of Health (MOH) 
for Midlands Province. During this time, he devel-
oped a nationwide TB register, which enabled the 
discharge of inpatients back into their commu-
nities (he emptied the sanitoriums), and follow 
up and supply of treatment at local clinics. He 
was the first TB officer in Zimbabwe, and his interest in TB – both 
preventive and curative – continued throughout and beyond his 
career in occupational medicine. In 1974, he moved to Harare to 
take up the MOH position for Harare City.

Nine years later, in 1983, Tony moved to Johannesburg and was 
appointed as the Professor of Occupational Health at Wits (in a joint 
post with the Department of Health), and as the Director of the 

National Centre for Occupational Health (NCOH), 
now the National Institute for Occupational 
Health (NIOH) – a position he held until 1996, 
although he continued in an honorary position 
for a further 19 years until his retirement to 
Kenton-on-Sea in the Eastern Cape, with his wife, 
Deirdre, in 2015. 

Tony ’s experience in mine occupational 
health led him to being selected as one of 
four members of the Commission of Inquiry 
into Safety and Health in the Mining Industry, 
headed by Judge Leon in the 1990s. Throughout 
his career, he supported many researchers to 
undertake research of neglected but pressing 
occupational health issues. He was an active 
player in investigations into several cases of 

worker exposure to hazardous substances, including the mercury 
contamination at Thor Chemicals in the 1990s. His work with 
asbestos miners contributed to the establishment of two trusts to 
compensate asbestos workers with disease and their dependants. 
Several of his many papers were published in the Adler Museum 
Bulletin, where he was the co-editor from 2005 to 2014. 

Tony is survived by his wife, Deirdre, and their six children. 
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